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Ms Libby Mettam; Mr Tony Simpson 

STATE BUDGET 2015–16 — SENIORS’ CONCESSIONS 

410. Ms L. METTAM to the Minister for Seniors and Volunteering: 
I understand there are a number of important changes announced to seniors’ concessions as part of the 2015–16 
state budget. Can the minister outline the detail of these changes for the house and the time frame for their 
implementation? 

Mr A.J. SIMPSON replied: 
I thank the member for Vasse for her input. It was great to go out to her electorate last month and meet with a 
group of seniors to talk about the benefits to seniors. 

Several members interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Member for Mandurah, are you back with us. 
Mr A.J. SIMPSON: I thank the member for Vasse. It was great to be out in her electorate last month to meet 
seniors in her community, as I go around the whole state meeting with them to talk about the benefits for seniors 
in Western Australia. Last week’s budget was again supporting seniors in our community with over $380 million 
put towards concessions and benefits for seniors in our community. It is very important to realise where Western 
Australia is in the whole of Australia; Western Australia has had huge population growth in the last five years of 
over 20 per cent and the number of seniors has grown by 32 per cent. That is a phenomenal growth in the 
number of seniors as we are moving forward. It is important that we get our budget and also our concessions set 
up for the future to support seniors in our community. 

The editorial in today’s paper got it wrong again—as it did on Saturday! The Treasurer made announcements 
about changes to capping water rates and local government rates. They do not come into effect until 1 July 2016. 
That was quite clear in the Treasurer’s speech. In fact, no pensioner is worse off this year under this budget at 
all. There are no changes to any concessions for any pensioner in this year’s budget. The important part is to 
make sure that we have these concessions set up right. Western Australia is the only state in Australia that had no 
capping on its rates. We looked at that process and the reason for that is quite clear. Mr Speaker will see that 
some of our pensioners were using their Seniors Card and pension card to get $6 000 and $7 000 rebates on their 
council rates. Mr Speaker, you would agree it is very important to make sure that taxpayers’ dollars are used 
fairly and for those people who need them the most. One of the reasons we brought in this process was to make 
sure we can support those people. Again, in states around Australia, the average concessionary cap on local 
government rates is $227, whereas ours is $550. We acknowledge seniors in our community. Again, Western 
Australia is leading the way in concessions, with over 16 concessions, and next year we will bring in a couple 
more of them and give seniors the photo identity card. The member for Kingsley has been a big supporter of this 
card, which will come in as one of the concessions that holders of a WA Seniors Card can get as we move into 
2016. The government is also investigating the opportunity of giving a discount on stamp duty when seniors are 
downsizing to a new house, which is something that is very important. The changes will take effect next year. 
One of the most important things we have identified is the growing seniors’ population, and the eligibility age 
for the Seniors Card will rise one year in every two years, so that in 2023–24 the eligibility age will be 65. This 
is all going towards making sure that we support seniors in our community so that they have access to good 
concessions and rebates, but the government is also being responsible in putting a framework around how these 
concessions go out and how the money is given to those who need help the most. The important part is 
supporting seniors in our community. 
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